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The meeting was called to order at 3.20 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 98: OFFICE OF THE UNITED NA~I,qNS HIGH p)MMIS~IONER. FOR REFUGEES 
(continued) (A/38/12 and Add.l, A/38/85 and Add·.l, A'/3t3/134, 158,· 168, 302, 399 and 
Corr.l, A/38/400 and Corr.l, A/38/427 and Corr.l, A/38/428 and Corr.l, A/38/429 and 
Corr.l, A/38/441 and 526): 

(a) REPORT OF THE HIGH COMMISSIONER~ 

(b) ASSISTANCE TO REFUGEES IN AFRICA: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 

1. Miss CRESPO (Bolivia) said that although the Latin American countries had long 
remained uninvolved in international instruments on the rights of refugees, many 
had now adhered to those instruments, and the 1951 Convention relating to the 
Status of Refugees had become a sort of universal charter of refugee rights. In 
1965, the Second Special Inter-American Conference held at Rio de Janeiro had 
recommended that the Inter-American Juridical Committee of the Organization of 
American States should draw up a draft convention on refugees. The Organization 
had not resumed its consideration of the draft, however. 

2. Latin America was a leading land of asylum. For example, at the end of the 
Second World War, over 200,000 Europeans had been welcomed with open arms there. 
The presence of those European refugees had marked the beginning of co-operation 
between the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the Governments of 
Latin American countries. 

3. Subsequently, the High Commissioner's activities in the region had expanded as 
a result of political developments there. Since the end of the 1970s, the problem 
of refugees, for the most part peasants, had become particularly acute in Central 
America, where it took the form of massive relocations due to social violence and 
unrest. Destitute and uprooted, those refugees, towards whom the host countries 
felt a moral responsibility, made it necessary to seek solutions which could be 
effective only within the framework of large-scale international co-operation. 

4. In that connection, it was encouraging to note that various recommendations of 
the colloquium on the right of asylum held nearly two years before in Mexico had 
already begun to be applied. In particular, the Organization of American States 
was expanding its co-operation with the High Commissioner in the legal field. In 
1982, the General Assembly of the Organization of American States had stressed that 
the new situation created in recent years by the number of displaced persons and 
refugees should be taken into account and that measures should be taken to 
alleviate the fate of those people, whom no Government was capable of protecting. 

5. The defects of the legal system applying to refugees in Latin America actually 
reflected the economic, social and political problems faced by those countries 
which took in refugees. It was in that context that the High Commissioner's 
humanitarian work should be understood. 
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6. Referring to the chapter of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner 
for Refugees (A/38/12) entitled "Voluntary repatriation", she said that that 
approach, which had been described in the report as the best "durable solution", 
had been applied with great success in Bolivia since the amnesty declared in 
March 1982. The voluntary return of Bolivian refugees to their country had been 
made possible by the restoration of the democratic regime in Bolivia. The first 
seminar on political asylum and the situation of the refugee had been organized in 
La Paz from 19 to 22 April 1983, in co-operation with the Office of the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). 

7. The seminar had, inter alia, defined the right of asylum as the right to seek 
protection in foreign territory in case of persecution for various reasons, 
including for political crimes as defined in the 1951 Convention relating to the 
Status of Refugees, stressed the peaceful, humanitarian and apolitical nature of 
the granting of asylum, in conformity with the Declaration on Territorial Asylum 
contained in General Assembly resolution 2312 (XXII), reaffirmed that the principle 
of non-refoulement was an essential element of international law, recommended the 
establishment by the Bolivian Government of a national commission for refugees, 
requested the High Commissioner to give that commission all the assistance it might 
need in pursuing its objectives and recommended that the question of the legal 
status of refugees be included among the subjects taught in universities in Bolivia. 

8. In conformity with those recommendations, the Bolivian Government had enacted 
two decrees establishing the National Commission for Refugees and had approved the 
fundamental criteria on the basis of which the Bolivian State would grant refugee 
status, provide refugees with protection and security and seek to integrate them 
into the life of the country. 

9. Mrs. ARUNGU-OLENDE (Kenya) said that her Government's open-door policy towards 
refugees was in keeping with the spirit of the 1951 Convention relating to the 
Status of Refugees, to which Kenya was a party. In order to integrate new arrivals 
into the life of the country and help them become self-reliant without delay, her 
Government did its best to avoid the establishment of refugee camps or settlement 
areas. The permanent dependence of refugees on the States that received them or on 
the generosity of the High Commissioner must be avoided at all costs. 

10. The flow of refugees to any given country compounded the difficulties which 
that country had to face, and without employment those refugees often committed 
criminal acts in order to survive. The report of the High Commissioner (A/36/12) 
showed that he was perfectly aware of those difficulties. 

11. With regard to the Second International Conference on Assistance to Refugees 
in Africa, which was dealt with in a report of the Secretary-General (A/38/526), 
her delegation fully supported the views expressed on behalf of the African Group 
by the Ambassador of Sierra Leone and had noted with special satisfaction the 
studies made by the United Nations Technical Team concerning the infrastructure 
needs of African countries which harboured numerous refugees in their territories. 
One of those studies had been carried out in Kenya. Her delegation assured the 
High Commissioner of the Kenyan Govenment's full support for his future work. 
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12. Miss LOMONACO (Italy) ~i'lJd that the prc!~enr,::· r>f millions of refugePs in i-he 
world bore devasting testimony to the lack of respect for human rights in many 
regions and corrobated the comment made by the Secretary-General in his annual 
Report on the Work of the Organization (A/38/1) that despite the progress achieved 
at the international level, gross violations of human rights and restrictions of 
fundamental freedoms were still taking place in many parts of the world. Although 
the situation could not be completely transformed, the international community must 
at least try to mitigate its effects. The High Commissioner, whose mandate was 
essentially humanitarian, must devote himself to that task. His activities must 
centre on international protection, and her delegation welcomed the results that he 
had achieved. It was also encouraging to note that international instruments 
relating to refugees were beginning to become universal through the adherence of 
more States to the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and to the 
1967 Protocol. 

13. It was becoming increasingly evident, as the High Commissioner had emphasized 
in his report (A/38/12) , that the refugee problem required durable solutions. The 
best of those solutions, when conditions permitted, was undoubtedly voluntary 
repatriation, with other possibilities being local integration or third country 
resettlement. Moreover, the fundamental importance of the principle of 
non-refoulement, which had become a rule of international law, should be reaffirmed 
in view of its humanitarian implications. Her delegation was convinced that, in 
view of the dimensions of the refugee problem, all States had a responsibility in 
that area, either to provide emergency aid or to develop a long-term programme to 
help certain countries, especially in Africa, to integrate refugees. 

14. Italy, which was a country of first asylum, had undertaken, in the framework 
of co-operation and development aid, to support several programmes for refugees in 
various regions of the world. Italy's overall contribution to those programmes, 
intended mainly for the Sudan, Uganda, Thailand, Somalia, Pakistan, El Salvador and 
Lebanon, amounted to more than 12 million dollars. 

15. Her delegation reminded the Committee that the humanitarian activities of the 
United Nations required the generous support of all members of the international 
community and that such support must go hand-in-hand with the building of a world 
where peace and justice would reign and where each individual could fully enjoy his 
rights and freedoms in his rightful place. 

16. Mrs. de BARISH (Costa Rica) said that the flow of refugees into countries 
which lacked space and resources was a factor producing tension and 
destabilization. Costa Rica had learned that from experience, since the number of 
refugees entering its territory had risen from an average of 45 per week in March 
1983 to an average of 175 per week in October. Mr. Fernando Vilio, Minister for 
Foreign Affairs of Costa Rica, had also pointed out, when he had addressed the 
General Assembly on 14 October 1983, that the influx represented "a tremendous 
burden" for Costa Rica and that he hoped that international co-operation would help 
his country to bear it. 
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17. Despite those difficulties, and in accordance with its humanitarian policies, 
Costa Rica not only continued to welcome all persons who arrived at its borders 
seeking asylum, but was also the headquarters of a UNHCR office, a fact which had 
facilitated collaboration between the Costa Rican Government and the High 
Commissioner. Many activities had been undertaken in the framework of that 
collaboration, notably a project to help mentally disturbed children which, as 
indicated in the High Commissioner's report (A/38/12) in the chapter entitled 
"Social services to refugees in pursuit of durable solutions", had already yielded 
appreciable results. 

18. Her delegation was particularly concerned about the tragic situation of 
refugees in border camps (on the Thai border, for example). In that connection, 
she welcomed the efforts of UNHCR, in close collaboration with the Royal Thai 
Government, to put an end to the barbaric acts committed against those refugees. 

19. In that regard, it was comforting to read, in paragraph 43 of document 
A/38/12/Add.l, that at the thirty-fourth session of the Executive Committee of the 
High Commissioner's programme, military attacks on refugee camps and settlements 
had been unanimously condemned. However, her delegation deplored the fact that the 
draft statement of principles condemning such attacks had not been adopted because 
of a lack of consensus. She looked back with regret to the times when humanitarian 
proposals had always been put to the vote and there had been no question of waiting 
for a consensus to emerge in order to create an institution as important as UNHCR. 

20. Her delegation, which had always supported UNHCR activities in all regions of 
the world, joined with other delegations which had sponsored the draft resolutions 
on the report and the work of the High Commissioner, so as to allow the latter to 
continue his humanitarian work in favour of all those human beings awaiting the 
international community's understanding and solidarity. 

21. Mr. BELL (Canada) said that the vital humanitarian role of UNHCR was 
illustrated by the fact that, since its inception in 1951, UNHCR had assisted 
25 million refugees. In his report (A/38/12), the High Commissioner had commented 
that the problems to be solved were marked by an evolution of existing refugee 
situations rather than an upsurgence of new emergencies. The worsening of the 
economic situation and the persistence of refugee problems might lead to 
indifference and a less energetic response to the situation by States. The High 
Commissioner had also said in his report that he had noted a deterioriation in the 
situation of asylum-seekers in various areas of the worldi that deterioration was 
especially evident in problems of refugee protection, which remained the major 
concern of UNHCR. Accordingly, Canada welcomed with particular satisfaction the 
efforts being tirelessly pursued by UNHCR, in co-operation with Governments, to 
ensure the safety of refugees who had fled by sea, and especially the programme to 
combat piracy in the South China Sea. The problem of rescue at sea would be raised 
at the Assembly of the International Maritime Organization. Although the Executive 
Committee had been unable, at its recent meeting in Geneva, to reach a consensus on 
the physical safety of refugees in camps, it was clear that legal 
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guidelines must remain the objective in that area. Another proof of the 
deterioration of the situation was that the principle of non-refoulement was not 
always respected and that the practice of arbitrary arrest was becoming more 
widespread. That situation therefore required exceptional efforts, and it was 
vital in that regard for States to co-operate with UNHCR, which, through its 
on-site representatives, could alert the international community and, if necessary, 
the United Nations. 

22. The High Commissioner had focused in his report on the need to seek durable 
solutions which restored refugees' dignity by allowing them to become wholly 
self-sufficient. The three traditional durable solutions were voluntary 
repatriation, local integration in the country of first asylum and third country 
resettlement. While pursuing efforts in that direction, it was also important, in 
view of the current scale of the problem, to seek innovative solutions. In that 
context, special mention should be made of the encouraging example offered by the 
report of the Meeteing of Experts on Refugee Aid Development. 

23. Canada had learned with satisfaction that in preparing for the Second 
International Conference on Assistance to Refugees in Africa, whose success Canada 
was committed to work for, UNHCR had been mindful of the basic concepts guiding 
refugee aid and development aid. Canada felt that the Conference could be a 
success only if all Governments participated. Furthermore, project proposals to be 
discussed should be carefully prepared, accompanied by detailed information and 
submitted as soon as possible in advance of the Conference so as to allow countries 
to plan their activities. As a resettlement country, Canada had found that its 
collaboration with UNHCR had been of great assistance in developing its policies 
and had made it possible for Canada to devote its limited resources to those most 
in need. It had thus been able, with the help of UNHCR, to resettle over 
22,000 persons in 1982. 

24. His delegation was pleased with the improvement in the management and 
administration of UNHCR in the past few years, since that augured well for the 
future ability of the Office to meet its mandate. However, every effort must be 
expended to ensure good programme delivery. 

25. Mr. KAMARA (Sierra Leone) said that the problem of refugees fleeing from their 
countries to escape intolerance, brutality and acts of terror was directly linked 
to escalating international conflicts and tensions as well as to internal 
disturbances. Therefore, UNHCR must continue to draw mankind's attention to the 
sufferings of refugees. In that connection, Sierra Leone hoped that the group of 
governmental experts established by the General Assembly in resolution 36/148 would 
propose means to improve co-operation in order to avert new flows of refugees. 

26. His delegation noted that the report of the United Nations High Commissioner 
for Refugees (A/38/12) comprehensively addressed the problems of refugees in 
various parts of the world, and that UNHCR, in its efforts to deal with refugee 
problems, adapted its methods to environmental conditions and circumstances. In 
particular, UNHCR had improved its capacity to react promptly to emergencies, such 

I .. . 



A/C.3/38/SR.44 
English 
Page 7 

(Mr. Kamara, Sierra Leone) 

as that in Lebanon, and had strengthened its representation in the field. Likewise 
noteworthy was the level of efficiency of care and maintenance assistance 
programmes in various spheres. Since UNHCR's ultimate aim was to achieve durable 
solutions by enabling refugees to become self-sufficient, Sierra Leone welcomed the 
efforts of the Office of the High Commissioner aimed at encouraging them to engage 
in productive activities. 

27. Although the refugee problem affected all continents, it was particularly 
acute in Africa. The colonial legacy of political problems was a source of 
conflict between and within States, resulting in mass exoduses, such as could be 
seen in South Africa, where the apartheid regime forced non-whites to flee from 
arbitrary arrest, detention, execution, torture, forced resettlement and 
starvation. The occupation of Namibia and aggressive acts against neighbouring 
independent States exacerbated the situation and spread the problem to neighbouring 
countries, which had to offer asylum to the refugees. Sierra Leone, for its part, 
reserved a number of places in its schools for children from southern Africa, and 
Botswana, Lesotho, Swaziland, Zambia and Zimbabwe offered university places to 
Namibian and South African students. 

28. The gravity of the situation in Africa had led the General Assembly to adopt 
resolution 37/197 on the convening of a second International Conference on 
Assistance to Refugees in Africa, preparations for which were in progress. The 
secretariat of the Organization of African Unity, UNHCR and other organizations 
were co-ordinating the activities of donor agencies and countries in developing a 
strategy to facilitate the full evaluation of the problem and serve as a background 
for the Conference. The latter would call for assistance in order to enable the 
African countries to strengthen their economic and social infrastructure so that 
they could cope with the burden of refugees and returnees. The Conference's 
success would depend on well-co-ordinated efforts at the international level. 

29. Due note should be taken of the assistance activities which were being carried 
out in various African centres and of the praiseworthy spirit of co-operation 
prevailing between UNHCR, the Secretary-General and OAU, which would lead to a 
better understanding of the refugee problem and of how best to deal promptly with 
the problem in all its aspects. 

30. In conclusion, he appealed again to countries to put an end to their wars and 
resolve their conflicts in order to facilitate the search for durable solutions to 
the problem of refugees. 

31. Mr. Chavanaviraj (Thailand) took the Chair. 

32. Mr. SCHLINGEMANN (Netherlands) noted with satisfaction that Peru, El Salvador 
and Guatemala had acceded to the 1951 United Nations Convention and the 
1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees. That action was particularly 
welcome in view of the disquieting situation of refugees in Central America. The 
Netherlands hoped that many other States would follow that example without delay. 
The Statute of the High Commissioner's Office, which recognized the importance of 
observing the principle of non-refoulement, was another important instrument for 
the protection of refugees. 
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33. The Executive Committee, aware of the worsening situation with regard to 
protection of refugees, had made a number of recommendations, at its thirty-fourth 
session, concerning the right to asylum~ the Netherlands Government had been able 
to conclude on that occasion that the new procedure applied in the Netherlands 
relating to asylum conformed fully to those recommendations. 

34. The Netherlands was disturbed by the renewed violations of the physical safety 
of refugees and asylum-seekers. Armed attacks had been launched against refugee 
camps in the countries of asylum themselves. The Netherlands regretted that the 
Executive Committee had failed to reach a consensus on the banning of military and 
armed attacks against refugee camps. The very divergence of views showed how 
sensitive the problem was, what extreme care had to be taken in order not to hamper 
the purely humanitarian activity of the High Commissioner, and how much thought had 
to be given to the division of tasks among the various United Nations bodies. The 
Executive Committee had shown its wisdom by avoiding hasty conclusions which might 
be regretted later. 

35. Because of the threat to the safety of refugees at sea posed by pirate 
attacks, the Netherlands Government welcomed the evaluation report on the programme 
to combat piracy in the Gulf of Siam and was currently studying the 
recommendations. With regard to the question of rescue at sea, his delegation 
endorsed the appeal made by the High Commissioner and the Secretary-General of the 
International Maritime Organization to Governments and shipping lines, and welcomed 
the distribution of a pamphlet on guidelines, published by the High Commissioner, 
for disembarkation of refugees. It regretted, however, that no further action had 
been taken on the plan, proposed by the Netherlands two years previously, 
reflecting the obligation of ships' masters to render assistance to refugees and 
providing for burden-sharing among countries in resettling refugees~ nevertheless, 
the Netherlands Government remained ready to co-operate with UNHCR on the matter. 

36. The Netherlands felt that special attention should be given to refugee women 
and children; it had undertaken studies, in co-operation with ILO and UNHCR, with a 
view to launching fund-raising projects for refugees. In addition, there should be 
more women among medical personnel, and women should be playing a greater role in 
administering assistance to refugees, especially in regard to education and 
vocational guidance. 

37. Since the Office's primary function was protection of the refugees, its 
presence in the field must be strengthened. It should also provide more 
information on its protection activities, thus allowing for greater involvement of 
Government~ for example, it could issue a periodic letter on the matter. 
Assistance to groups of refugees had grown in importance and in size during the 
past decade, and mass influxes of refugees called for mass solutions. 

38. Since refugees should become independent of international assistance as soon 
as possible, the Executive Committee had focused particularly on durable 
solutions. During the past decade there had been a marked decline in the 
proportion of programmes to promote durable solutions~ to remedy that situation, 
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organizational procedures within the Office must be improved. His Government 
commended the High Commissioner for his efforts to promote voluntary repatriation, 
which was the most desirable solution provided it was accompanied by all necessary 
guarantees. Failing that, local integration was an alternative, and the 
interrelationship between development assistance and refugee aid had rightly been 
emphasized in that connection. However, the material assistance given to the 
refugees must not place them in a privileged situation as compared with the local 
population. The Office was not a development agency. For that reason his 
delegation welcomed the convening of the Meeting of Experts on Refugee Aid and 
Development, whose analysis was useful but needed further study. It accordingly 
supported the Executive Committee's decision to seek the views of the High 
Commissioner as well as those of relevant intergovernmental and non-governmental 
organizations prior to further consideration of the matter at the next informal 
meeting of the Executive Committee. Programmes for the integration of refugees 
should be co-ordinated with and gradually integrated into current national 
development plans and efforts. It was therefore important to involve development 
organizations in assistance programmes and activities on behalf of refugees at an 
early stage. For that reason the Office should, from the beginning of the refugee 
influx, actively participate in the negotiating process on national development 
efforts between the country concerned and the bilateral and multilateral donor 
agencies. 

39. His delegation welcomed the participation of UNDP in the preparation of the 
second International Conference on Assistance to Refugees in Africa and fully 
supported the underlying concept of the Conference, namely that the African 
continent should solve its own refugee problems. In that connection, he emphasized 
that timely submission to donors of well-prepared projects would be of vital 
importance for the success of the Conference. 

40. It was encouraging to note that the High Commissioner was endeavouring to 
implement the recommendations of the United Nations Department of Administration 
and Management and the Executive Committee on the strengthening of the Office's 
management. Much remained to be done, however, in defining responsibilities at 
headquarters and delegating authority to the field offices, strengthening those 
offices and rotating jobs at headquarters and between headquarters and the field. 
The Netherlands recognized that that was not an easy task since it was unlikely 
that the refugee situation would noticeably change for the better in the near 
future and the economic situation in many countries had deteriorated considerably. 
He assured the High Commissioner of his country's full and complete support. 

41. Mr. HOGUE (Australia) said that refugee problems were world problems and that 
a few countries could not be expected to carry all the burdens indefinitely simply 
because they had traditionally done so or because they happened to be situated near 
countries from which refugees were fleeing. 

42. As the High Commissioner had pointed out in his report, durable solutions must 
be found which met the needs of the individuals concerned and were acceptable to 
the countries involved. Voluntary repatriation was the preferred durable solution, 
but it was possible only if conditions in the refugees' home countries changed 
sufficiently for human rights to be guaranteed. Local integration and resettlement 
in a third country should be considered only as a last resort. 
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43. Australia strongly supported the role played by the Office as an intermediary 
between countries of first asylum and countries of origin. However, it queried the 
statement in paragraph 144 of the High Commissioner's report (A/38/12) that 
resettlement in third countries was the most viable durable solution for 
Indo-Chinese refugees. That might be true for the Vietnamese but not true for 
other refugees, especially the Laos, the slowing down in whose repatriation his 
delegation noted with regret. 

44. It was particularly important to encourage family reunification and to 
recognize the distressing plight of unaccompanied minors, female refugees and 
handicapped people. 

45. The question of giving asylum to refugees was closely associated with those of 
non-refoulement and durable solutions. Giving refuge on a temporary basis should 
not be used as an excuse to stop looking for a durable solution. Furthermore, 
there was no reason why the country giving refuge should bear the whole burden 
which that entailed. The cost of supporting refugees should be shared by the whole 
international community. 

46. In order to continue to fulfil its humanitarian and international obligations 
to refugees, his Government had devised a number of strategies designed to attain 
the following objectives: to encourage political solutions in countries of origin; 
to look for solutions such as voluntary repatriation and local integration in 
addition to resettlement; to reserve for genuine refugees the available 
possibilities of resettlement; to encourage countries of first asylum to continue 
to give sanctuary to refugees; lastly, to try to ensure broad international 
co-operation in refugee resettlement. 

47. Mr. AL-AHMADI (Sudan) said that the High Commissioner's report showed that the 
refugee situation throughout the world had deteriorated, especially in Asia, 
Central America and many parts of Africa, where new influxes of refugees had been 
reported. They had often faced piracy and attacks by military forces, or the 
principle of non-refoulement had not been observed. Measures to ensure better 
protection of refugee camps must therefore be adopted at the international level. 

48. His delegation noted with satisfaction the recent improvement in the 
administrative efficiency of the Office and its enhanced capacity for effective 
programme delivery. The Office was also making praiseworthy efforts to strengthen 
its management policy. Present arrangements concerning the interrelationship 
between refugee aid programmes and development assistance activities were, however, 
inadequate, particularly in low-income regions. The role of development agencies 
in areas where refugees were located needed further investigation and 
strengthening. 

49. Since the results of the first International Conference on Assistance to 
Refugees in Africa had fallen short of the expectations of the African host 
countries, a thorough evaluation of those results should be undertaken in the 
framework of the preparations for the forthcoming second Conference. That would 
certainly lay the foundation for concerted action aimed at developing the areas 
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in which the refugees were living, and thereby help alleviat~ the burden on the 
countries of first asylum. The African countries should make efforts to promote 
more awareness of the objectives of the Conference and to p~rsuade States to 
contribute towards their achievement. 

50. Sudan was the the host country for more than 670,000 refugees from several 
neighbouring areas. There was still a sizable influx in the eastern and southern 
parts of the country. Sudan was very grateful for the international assistance it 
had received, and it was trying to improve the situation of refugees by helping 
them become self-supporting. The situation was not a transient phenomenon, having 
lasted for the past 15 to 20 years, and the best solution was to integrate the 
refugees through income-generating projects. 

51. His delegation expressed its satisfaction with the Secretary-General's report 
on the situation of refugees in Sudan (A/38/427). It also appreciated the missions 
which had been undertaken in pursuance of General Assembly resolution 37/173 to 
assess in detail the requirements of the refugees and promote greater 
socio-economic self-sufficiency for them in both rural and urban settlements. 

52. Mr. ADAN (Somalia) said that the particularly serious situation of refugees in 
Africa, especially in the Horn of Africa, would be much more serious without the 
efforts of the High Commissioner and his staff and the constructive contributions 
of all the United Nations agencies, the dedication of voluntary organizations 
world-wide, the assistance from donor countries and especially the generosity of 
frequently impoverished peoplE= in the host countries. 

53. The Somali people had hosted refugees ever since the days of the colonial 
scramble for Africa, almost a century before. But those refugee flows had greatly 
escalated between 1978 and 1981 and had not stopped since, so that the need for 
international assistance to Somalia continued. 

54. Comprehensive development planning was essential. Assistance to refugees, 
especially in the least developed countries, could not be seen in isolation eithE:r 
from the supporting infrastructure or from the needs and aspirations of the 
refugees and the local population. Refugee flows were a symptom of a variety of 
serious international disorders. There was no panacea capable of disposing of 
every refugee problem, for the causes were varied. It was not for the Office of 
the High Commissioner to attempt to remedy them, for they were political rather 
than humanitarian issues. His Government accepted, in that context, the General 
Assembly's recognition of linkage between the denial of human rights and mass 
exoduses. The destiny of refugee populations must not be traded for short-term 
political advantages, nor must the causes of the problem be treated as irrelevant. 

55. The international community was aware that repatriation programmes wE:re at 
best still experimental. Before repatriating refugees, there was a need for firm 
guarantees that they would not again be subjected to oppression. Without such 
guarantees, there could be a renewed exodus of returnees into other host countries 
already under strain. In fact, Somalia was already receiving many refugees seeking 
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to avoid one of those highly vaunted repatriation programmes, the "voluntary" 
nature of which had been seriously questioned by voluntary organizations and the 
majority of the world press. It went without saying that repatriation without 
eliminating the root causes of the problem was not a durable solution. 

56. The Somali Government never ceased to be amazed at the tolerance of the 
international community of certain Governments whose repressive policies generated 
enormous refugee flows. Such Governments - proclaiming their poverty - managed to 
spend billions of dollars on armaments which they used against their own people. 

57. His delegation was convinced that the Second International Conference on 
Assistance to Refugees in Africa, to be held the following year, would inaugurate a 
new phase of constructive assistance and would discourage any tendency towards 
donor fatigue. 

58. Mr. NABIEL (Afghanistan) said that his country appreciated the efforts of 
UNHCR to assist refugees. However, due to inefficient methods of operation, 
terrorists and bandits were also receiving assistance from UNHCR in some regions. 
Indeed, among the refugees were many individuals who had been in power in previous 
regimes, owing allegiance to imperialist Powers, and who were fleeing the justice 
of new, progressive Governments. Refugee flows were caused most often by the 
critical economic conditions in developing countries resulting from colonial 
exploitation and the neo-colonialist order, but some countries were using refugees 
as a means of destabilizing the social and political life of other nations by 
deliberately creating obstacles to the repatriation of those who wanted to return 
to their countries. Under the name of humanitarian assistance, they trained and 
armed criminals and fugitives, and dispatched them to the countries of their origin 
for subversive purposes. 

59. His delegation resolutely rejected the slanderous statements of certain 
representatives concerning the causes of the problem of the so-called Afghan 
refugee. The imperialists and the reactionary regimes of the region had used every 
possible means to provoke an exodus of scientific and technical personnel. Most of 
those fugitives did not fall within the definition of "refugee" as concerned in the 
relevant conventions and protocols. The figures advanced for the number of 
so-called Afghan refugees were false; there were actually about 300,000 Afghan 
nomads who took their flocks each year to Pakistan. After reaching Pakistan, they 
were not allowed to return to Afghanistan, and every pressure was being used to 
persuade them to join the guerrilla bands. Moreoever, many people living near the 
borders were also counted as refugees. Pakistan was also registering as refugees 
the counter-revolutionary bandits who were being trained and sent to attack the 
Afqhan people. 

60. Afghanistan was prepared to welcome back Afghans who were living abroad for 
whatever reason. The general amnesty which had been declared guaranteed a safe and 
honourable return of Afghans who had been misled by the false propaganda of world 
imperialism and reactionary forces. A great number of people wanted to return to 
Afghanistan to co-operate in building the country. They were prevented from doing 
so by the ringleaders of the counter-revolutionary bands, who did not hesitate even 
to poison those who wanted to return. 

The meeting rose at 5.25 p.m. 




